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City of Olmsted Falls

Minutes of a Council Work Session
Tuesday, April 28, 2015, at Olmsted Falls City Hall

26100 Bagley Road - Council Chambers, 6:00 p.m.

The Service Director gave a tour of the storage facilities for the service department to Councilmen Kevin Roberts, Terry Duncan, and Linda Garrity.  All four individuals arrived at the meeting at 6:25 p.m. 

Council President Kathleen Fenderbosch called the Work Session to order at 6:22 p.m.  Roll call was conducted.  Councilmen Jay Linn, Linda Garrity (arrived at 6:25 p.m.), Bob Sculac, Kevin Roberts (arrived at 6:25 p.m.), Terry Duncan (arrived at 6:25 p.m.) and Sam Pulice.  
Also Present: Gregory Sponseller, Law Director, Steve Presley, Finance Director, Mike DeSan Asst. Finance Director and Joe Borczuch, Service Director (arrived at 6:25 p.m.). 
New Service Garage
Mr. Borczuch stated that the efficiency of working out of three separate areas as his department wastes time driving in between all the storage areas.  He indicated that within the past few months he has monitored the amount of time it takes his employees to gather equipment which has totaled 25 to 75 hours per month.  He indicated that having all of his equipment stored in one building will help reduce those hours.  
Mr. Roberts asked if the proposed building would handle only the current equipment or would there be room for expansion.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that there is a little bit of room for expansion.  Mr. Roberts asked what Mr. Borczuch believes will be needed in the next 10 years.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that if the City remains as is he believes that with all the equipment his department currently has he will have approximately 3,000 to 4,000 square feet of open area.  Mr. Roberts asked the size of the proposed building.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that the garage area would be 20,000 square feet and roughly 5,000 square feet for the administration portion, which would include building and service departments.  There will also be a lunch room, locker rooms, both men and women, and meeting room.  Mr. Roberts stated that the administration would then be more empty space.  

Mr. Pulice stated that he believes everyone agrees that a new service garage is needed, he also believes more employees are also needed.  He stated that the only issue he has is the funding as he is still unclear as to the railroad fund monies and whether the City can use it for this project.  He stated that depleting the railroad fund and not having funds to maintain an underpass bridge that he still has not received a clear answer on who owns the bridge and who should maintain.  These funds were earmarked from the railroad directly to this fund.  He has concerns regarding the maintenance of this bridge and where those funds will come from.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that, if memory serves her, the contract states that the railroad is responsible for the tracks and the city owns the bridge and are responsible for maintenance.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that this issue was discussed last year.  Ms. Fenderbosch stated that the point is will the City have monies available if something were to happen to the bridge.  
Ms. Garrity stated that she believes this issue was discussed during the insurance policies discussion and that the bridge is covered under the city’s insurance policy.  Mr. Pulice indicated that he does not believe the bridge is covered under the insurance policy.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that the City has to provide maintenance the only way the insurance would come into play is if the bridge is vandalized.  If the bridge begins to deteriorate and chip away the City would be responsible for those repairs not the insurance company.  Mr. Presley indicated that the bridge is not an insurable asset.  Mr. Pulice stated that you could insure the bridge for uninsured motorist but the City is not covered at all.  He indicated that the simple issue is that Council does not have clear answers.  
Mr. Sponseller stated that first and foremost the roughly $500,000 the City received from CSX was for the Quiet Zone construction.  Mr. Pulice stated that when this project began the City was given a little over $900,000 before any construction began.  The City was informed that they would receive ½ at the start of the project and the other ½ upon completion, which is where this additional money came from.  Now to use these funds for another project is where he has an issue.  Mr. Sponseller stated that as he understands it the $900,000 was part of the overall costs of installing the grade separation project, this was the railroads contribution for their portion of the project.  He is further assuming that the provisions in this agreement are similar to those provisions he was involved in deeply in Berea with their grade separation projects.  Those funds were the railroads contribution, the final payment being made at the completion of the grade separation project and basically reimburses the City for their costs that were advanced by the City.  These funds can, in his opinion, be placed in the general fund and do not need to be earmarked for a special fund.  The question of who has liability of the bridge, it is a little hazy, in that the bridge collectively includes the railroad tracks.  But, as Ms. Fenderbosch pointed out if there is a problem with upkeep, for example painting, or upgrading he suspects that would be the city’s responsibility.  If there is a problem on the tracks the railroad would not allow the city to repair those. Similarly, to the extent that when the City acquires any property there is a risk for future renovations or work but we don’t set up a separate fund for those renovations. For example, we will appropriate funds to build a new service garage but we will not have a separate fund earmarked specifically for maintenance of that garage nor, in my opinion, should we necessarily have one for the railroad grade separation. In that sense he does not believe the city is taking money away from the railroad fund that the City does not already have a right to put in whatever fund Council deems appropriate.  Mr. Pulice indicated that he tends to agree with what is being said but the $450,000 plus the $300,000 that is in the other railroad fund should be combined.  If these funds can be allocated to the general fund he does not disagree with doing that and he would like to see these funds utilized to build a new garage.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that the railroad also gave funds to the City for residents to sound proof their homes in the Tyndall Falls neighborhood.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that part of the reason the railroad contributed is to eliminate Olmsted Falls and other cities from raising objections. Those objections include environmental impacts on abutting properties that entitle them to a claim before the surface transportation board. As a result the railroad allocated so much money for noise mitigation which is separate from the Quiet Zones.  He indicated that most mitigation projects chosen by most of the cities in this area were grade separations.  Now, running in parallel course were discussions to establish quiet zones which required legislative changes in Ohio and appropriate funding.  The cities that participated in the negotiated deals with the railroads are able to utilize whatever railroad monies received for legitimate purposes, as they determine.  
Mr. Borczuch indicated that the $445,000 the city received would not have been returned to the City if he had not sent in the letter requesting it.  He took it upon himself to get this money returned to the City. Mr. Sculac indicated that there was a timeframe to request these funds and if not requested by then the City would have lost those funds.  Mr. Borczuch stated that the city has money for the tree work at the underpass with funds left over for maintenance.  The bridge is also located on a state highway which means the city could also utilize the state highway funds for upkeep. 

Mr. Pulice stated that one of the problems with changing administrations is that sometimes things are missed or put aside and this was a big oversight. But, the funds were never lost just unaccounted, in his opinion.  Mr. Borczuch stated that at the end of this year those funds would have been lost. 

Mr. Pulice stated that the City has the funds to complete the landscaping project and would like to know why we are completing the project in stages.   Mr. Borczuch stated that he prefers planting the trees in the fall because there is less maintenance and watering then. Mr. Pulice then asked why all four corners were not completed at the same time.  Mr. Borczuch stated that he decided to break up the projects rather than expend additional funds for a bidding process.  He also indicated that this topic could have been brought up during the purchase point in time. This has been an ongoing project for over a year now. 

Mayor Donegan indicated that this was brought to Council before adjudicated and suggested that Mr. Pulice review past minutes.  These questions were asked and answered almost a year ago.  She stated that with regard to the railroad money discussions, it was not that the money was just forgotten, it was not billed for by the City and had none of us been back it would have been gone.  

Ms. Garrity indicated that she would volunteer to speak with the insurance agent.  She would like to clarify the railroad bridge itself if there were something structurally wrong with the bridge or would happen to the bridge the railroad would not allow trains to cross. So the City will not be responsible for anything structurally but we will be responsible for cosmetics.  Ms. Fenderbosch stated that the railroad takes care of the rails and anything that has to do with the trains.  The City is responsible for the maintenance of the bridge.  Ms. Garrity asked what maintenance meant.  Ms. Fenderbosch stated that she would imagine that would mean if the bridge chips away or would need to be painted.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the bridge is not insured and would cost approximately $18,000 to insure. This issue was not adjudicated and let go years ago. The City has the responsibility of the bridge that was the major “faux pas” of what was signed.  Her administration has been attempting to ask the real questions, she was left with this mess that she is attempting to clear up.  Ms. Garrity asked if the City has liability for the bridge.  Mayor Donegan replied that she does not know.  Ms. Garrity asked how Council could find out the answer to the question.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the agreement has been reviewed by Mr. Sponseller who was involved in the negotiating with the bridge when he was with the City of Berea. We are left questions that we cannot get immediate answers.  We were left by the prior administration with a bridge that was signed off on without answers, sidewalk issues that have been discussed on the Council floor, that are a big issue but we have not been able to discuss who is responsible for these issues with HNTB. These are answers that some returning Council members should have had previously answered. In terms of not moving forward with the service station because we have the bridge well we are going to always have this bridge now but that has nothing to do with moving forward on the service garage. 
Mr. Sculac asked what the $18,000 insurance figure what would have covered.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she believes it would have covered the liability but then the question from the legal scholars is that the railroad sits on the bridge.  All these questions will take time to answer in the meantime there are other issues includes the hillside erosion, and sidewalks that have been dropping for years now with a bridge that is three maybe four years old. 
Mr. Pulice indicated that the question was raised as to who owns the bridge and if its insured before we spend monies that we may need in the future.  

Mr. Linn stated that he would like to clarify Mr. Pulice’s concerns. He believes that Mr. Pulice is under the impression that we are going to be contractually liable for something with the bridge and the fact that we are considering spending monies that are earmarked for these contractual liabilities on a service garage and then we will have to dig for money to do what we are liable for on the bridge.  Mr. Pulice replied yes. 

Ms. Garrity asked if the $450,000 was earmarked for the bridge or more of a refund to the. Mayor Donegan indicated that the monies Mr. Borczuch located was not earmarked. Mr. Pulice indicated that these funds are not a refund, it is money that was due to the city at the end of the project.  Ms. Garrity indicated that if it was due to the City why did Council not know about it?  Mr. Pulice indicated that Council knew and all assumed it was in the fund. He stated that Mr. Borczuch noticed it was not but it is not found money nor is it extra money that was laying around. Unfortunately, there was no communication when the administration changed hands which is why it sat in “left field” until someone luckily noticed it. 
Miscellaneous 
Mr. Pulice indicated that he mentioned trash can screening during the last Council meeting.  All members of Council received a packet of information and would like to know if anyone reviewed this information and had any suggestions or thoughts.  He believes this issue needs to be resolved.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that while driving through town she did discover that approximately 80% of the homes she saw had their cans outside next to the garage.  He requested that the legislation committee review this issue and determine if anything could be written to resolve this issue.  Mr. Linn indicated that if the City requires residents to keep the cans behind enclosures that will open up a whole other set of rules because the enclosure will then be labeled an accessory use, then residents will need variances because the enclosure is located in the side yard of the property.  Mr. Linn asked if there have been complaints regarding the trash cans.  Mr. Pulice indicated that he has received complaints.  Mr. Sculac indicated that the complaints he has received are due to the fact that the cans remain at the curb for days.  Mr. Sponseller asked if the complaints are related to the fact that these cans are in front of garages.  Mr. Pulice stated that the complaints are because the cans are visible while driving they are either in the front or side of the garages.  He does not recall seeing the regular trash cans sitting outside.  Mr. Presley suggested a 3’ x 4’ fence and state that if the fence remain at this height and width a permit is not required.  Mr. Sponseller suggested that in the next newsletter an article is written indicating that the cans should not be visible from the right-of-way as well as the times they are permitted on the curb.  
Adjournment
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to adjourn; Mr. Pulice seconded. Poll: 6 ayes; 1 nay (Garrity). Motion carried.

The meeting adjourned at 7:26 p.m.

Kathleen Fenderbosch, Council President


Angela Mancini, Clerk of Council
